CITY OF WOLVERHAMPTON C O U N C I L

Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel

2 September 2019

Time 6.00 pm Public Meeting? YES Type of meeting Scrutiny

Venue Committee Room 3 - Civic Centre

Membership

Chair Cllr Jacqueline Sweetman (Lab)

Vice-chair Cllr Udey Singh (Con)

Labour Conservative

Cllr Philip Bateman MBE Cllr Jonathan Yardley

Cllr Payal Bedi-Chadha

Cllr Dr Paul John Birch J.P.

Cllr Craig Collingswood

Cllr Claire Darke

Cllr Val Evans

Cllr Asha Mattu

Cllr Barbara McGarrity QN

Cllr Susan Roberts MBE

Quorum for this meeting is three Councillors.

Information for the Public

If you have any queries about this meeting, please contact the Democratic Services team:

Contact Martin Stevens

Tel/Email martin.stevens@wolverhampton.gov.uk

Address Democratic Services, Civic Centre, 1st floor, St Peter's Square,

Wolverhampton WV1 1RL

Copies of other agendas and reports are available from:

Website http://wolverhampton.moderngov.co.uk/
Email democratic.services@wolverhampton.gov.uk

Tel 01902 555046

Some items are discussed in private because of their confidential or commercial nature. These reports are not available to the public.

If you are reading these papers on an electronic device you have saved the Council £11.33 and helped reduce the Council's carbon footprint.

Agenda

Part 1 – items open to the press and public

Item No. Title

- 1 **Apologies**
- **Declarations of interest** 2
- 3 Minutes of previous meeting (Pages 3 - 14)

To approve the minutes of the previous meeting of the Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel.

Matters arising 4

> To consider any matters arising from the minutes from the previous meeting of the Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel.

DISCUSSION ITEMS

Westside Link / Public Realm 5

Officers will give a presentation on some of the guestions raised at the last meeting of the Panel on the Westside Link / Public Realm proposals.

The responses will be specifically on the questions which fall within the remit of the Further answers will be given at a future meeting of the Vibrant and Sustainable City Scrutiny Panel, on some of the questions raised on transport issues.

- 6 City Identity and Marketing for the City of Wolverhampton (Pages 15 - 18) To consider a briefing note on the City Identity and Marketing for the City of Wolverhampton.
- 7 **Scrutiny Work Programme** (Pages 19 - 40)

To consider the Scrutiny Work Programme.

CITY OF WOLVERHAMPTON C O U N C I L

Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel Agenda Item No: 3

Minutes - 16 July 2019

Attendance

Members of the Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel

Cllr Philip Bateman MBE

Cllr Craig Collingswood

Cllr Claire Darke

Cllr Val Evans

Cllr Asha Mattu

Cllr Barbara McGarrity QN

Cllr Susan Roberts MBE

Cllr Udey Singh (Vice-Chair)

Cllr Jacqueline Sweetman (Chair)

In Attendance

Cllr Harman Banger (Portfolio Holder – City Economy)

Cllr Mary Bateman

Cllr Jacqui Coogan

Cllr Bhupinder Gakhal

Cllr Steve Evans (Portfolio Holder - City Environment)

Cllr Martin Waite

Witnesses

Jon Hayes (Head of Network Delivery - Transport for West Midlands)
Richard Hardman (Transport for West Midlands – Black Country Area Manager)

Employees

Martin Stevens (Scrutiny Officer) (Minutes)

Richard Lawrence (Director of Regeneration)

Charlotte Johns (Head of Strategy)

John Roseblade (Head of City Transport)

Marianne Page (Service Lead for City Transport)

Ruth Taylor (Senior Regeneration Officer)

Heather Clarke (Manager Strategic Project Funding)

Tim Philpot (Professional Lead – Transport Strategy)

Part 1 – items open to the press and public

Item No. Title

1 Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from the following members of the Stronger City Economy Panel, Councillor Payal Bedi-Chadha and Councillor Jonathan Yardley.

Apologies for absence were received from the following members of the Vibrant and Sustainable City Scrutiny Panel for the item on the Public Realm, Transport and Linking the City: -

Councillor Paul Birch, Councillor Keith Inston, Councillor Beverley Momenabadi and Councillor Mak Singh.

Councillor Lynne Moran sent her apologies as she had been invited by the Chair because of a specific interest in relation to the item on the Public Realm, Transport and Linking the City.

Apologies were also received from Mr Pete Bond – Director of Integrated Network Services, Transport for West Midlands.

2 **Declarations of interest**

Cllr Philip Bateman declared a non-pecuniary interest on item 5 – Public Realm, Transport and Linking the City as a Board Member of the Canal and River Trust – West Midlands Partnership.

3 Minutes of previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 2 April 2019 were approved as a correct record.

4 Matters arising

There were no matters arising from the minutes.

5 Public Realm, Transport and Linking the City

The Chair welcomed the members of the Vibrant and Sustainable City Scrutiny Panel present who had been invited to participate in the item.

There were three presentations given. The first presentation was from the Council's, Head of City Transport and the Council's – Service Lead for City Transport. The Head of City Transport gave some headline transport statistics about the City. The City had an approximate population of 260,000 residents. There were 40,000 daily vehicle trips on the ring road. 28% of all AM trips into the City Centre were by public transport. Across the City there were 480 traffic signals. The Council were optimising the use of traffic signals to improve the flow of traffic and the air quality of the City. Air quality exceedances had improved but were still challenging. DEFRA had identified the air quality in the area around the ring road needed to be addressed. The majority of funding available to the Council's transport department was ringfenced for very specific interventions and often heavily restricted.

The Head of City Transport in the City remarked that there were 3,800 short stay parking spaces and 2,500 long stay parking spaces. The Council operated 42 car parks, which was approximately a quarter of the total car parks within the City. There was an overall vision for City Transport in the City. He summarised this as follows: -

• Providing a reliable, efficient and accessible public transport system that provides connectivity to and from the right locations.

- Providing a safe and green environment for all modes of transport, particularly promoting active travel options.
- Reliable journey times for businesses, residents and visitors using all modes across the network.
- Safe and secure spaces.
- Support the wider priorities and ambitions of the City Regeneration, Healthy Living, Investment, Prosperity.

The Service Lead for City Transport commented that the Council had to work within the statutory guidance framework on a national, sub regional, regional and local level. On a national policy level, they had to work with the DfT (Department for Transport), DEFRA (Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs) and the DHCLG (Department for Housing, Communities and Local Government). The Future of Mobility Urban Strategy (March 2019) was of particular importance. Regionally there was the Midlands Connect and the Midlands Engine – HS2, Major Road Network and Rail Investment, West Midlands Combined Authority, Transport for West Midlands (Movement for Growth), West Midlands Rail, Black Country Core Strategy – Black Country Plan, Strategic Economic Plan and LEP (Local Enterprise Partnership) priorities. Locally they had to work within the Council Plan, Local Plan (AAP's), Neighborhood Plans and Network Development Plans.

The Head of City Transport commented that £33 million had been spent over the last three years as part of the Transport Capital Programme. In 2019 /2020 there would be a total investment of £14 million, plus opportunity funding. Additionally, £3 million would be spent on maintenance. If all the roads within Wolverhampton were to be brought up to a reasonable standard it was estimated the cost would be £24 million and so prioritisation of the funding available for maintenance works was essential. £5 million opportunity funding was available as part of the i54 extension to build an access road, £2.5 million from ERDF Smart Cities and £250,000 development funding from the LEP. In the current Council year there were some major schemes planned in the area of road safety, maintenance, air quality and local transport improvement schemes.

The Service Lead for City Transport referred to the £7 million City North Gateway project which had been funded by the LEP. This had been successfully completed and had improved access to the Strategic Road network and supported major employment sites.

The Head of City Transport stated that the Council were looking to have a clean running bus fleet and they were prioritising the buses using the ring road. They had secured grant funding for the free bus service in Wolverhampton (Number 500) to use an electric bus, thereby operating with zero emissions. There had been successful investment in cycling infrastructure, which included towpath improvements and community funding opportunities through the WMCA. Urban Traffic Control traffic lights were being installed across the Black Country. Average speed enforcement cameras had been installed on Stafford Road and the Council had just commenced a roadwork permit scheme.

[NOT PROTECTIVELY MARKED]

The Head of City Transport summarised the departments plans for the City Centre which included: -

- Connected Places
- Great Spaces Evidence led approach to identifying appropriate future works
- Vissim Model (Traffic Simulation)
- Network Management Intelligent signage, data led decision making (UTC / RTCC), Metro signals, Bus Lane Enforcement

A Member of the Panel asked about the prospect of planting trees near roads to improve air quality and mitigate the exhaust fumes from petrol and diesel cars. The Head of City Transport responded that it was true that trees could improve air quality. To have a significant impact in cleaning out the Nitrous Oxide near roads, a large amount was required. Trees were not as effective in mitigating the effects of Nitrous Oxide from diesel cars, although they did have some impact. The Council were looking to expand their tree planting targets.

A Panel Member asked for some more background on the figure that 28% of all AM trips into the City Centre were by public transport. A representative from Transport for West Midlands responded that overall across the country there had been general declines in bus use. Whilst there had been a decline in the West Midlands, it had been slower than in other areas. Over the last twelve months the trend was starting to reverse in the West Midlands. What was particularly pleasing was a growth in commercial passengers. He thought one of the main reasons for the trend was the fact that National Express had introduced cheaper fares through their low fare zones, which had encouraged people to travel more by bus. The Service Lead for Transport confirmed that the AM statistic related to trips taking place between 7:30am and 9:30am.

A Panel Member enquired as to the success of the Bike Share Scheme which Wolverhampton was piloting and whether it would be expanded. The Professional Lead for Transport Strategy responded that the ambition was to have a much wider roll out of bikes in Wolverhampton and across the West Midlands, citing a figure of up to 5,000 bikes. There had been some technical issues which the Council was pressing with the contractor. They were currently in intense negotiations to resolve them.

A Member of the Panel asked about the Council's, capital transport plans in the medium to long-term future. The Service Lead for City Transport referred to the core document, "Movement for Growth," on which there would be a public and Councillor consultation within the next twelve months. Members agreed that they wanted the consultation to come before the Vibrant and Sustainable City Scrutiny Panel.

A Panel Member commented that he believed Council owned car parks should offer the option of paying on exit, to alleviate the anxiety people feel of the need to return to their car whilst in the City Centre. The Head of City Transport responded that pay on exit was offered at the Civic Centre car park. The Council were also rolling out the pay by mobile phone option. A Member commented that he found paying by mobile phone to be an onerous process and would prefer it if the Council enabled people to pay by card using a contactless system. The Head of City Transport commented that the mobile phone app system was virtually cost free but implementing a card contactless system would result in initial infrastructure costs.

A Member of the Scrutiny Panel stressed that more cycle lanes were needed in Wolverhampton. The Professional Lead for Transport Strategy responded that £23 million worth of investment had been secured for the West Midlands Region. A process was currently ongoing to determine how the money would be spent. The Councillor asked for an update on the subject in the future to be received by the Vibrant and Sustainable City Scrutiny Panel.

The Head of Network Delivery for the organisation Transport for West Midlands gave a presentation on bus travel. He explained that following national legislation buses operated in a de-regulated market for commercial gain. Where the market did not fit the profile, Transport for West Midlands could step in. Within the West Midlands, 4 in 5 Public Transport trips were by bus, with 260 million trips every year. Over £80 million had been invested by operators in Euro VI buses since 2015. It was the largest commercially operated bus network in the UK with 75 million vehicle miles. Transport for West Midlands managed 12 bus stations, maintained nearly 12,000 bus stops and 1,750 RTI (Real Time Information) displays. 33% of buses using the network were Euro VI. Funding had been secured for a further 1000 buses to be Euro VI and for 30 Electric and 20 Hydrogen vehicles. There were 2,200 buses operating on the network by 23 different bus companies.

The Head of Network Delivery stated that more people accessed Britain's High Streets by bus than by any other mode of transport. 40% of trips to the High Street were made by bus, while only 30% were made by car. Bus users spent an estimated £27 billion on retail goods and the average shopping trip made by bus generated £55 for the local economy.

The Head of Network Delivery remarked that 14.4 million journeys were made by bus every year to and from Wolverhampton, totalling 277,000 every week. 23% of all bus trips within Wolverhampton were made for shopping purposes, which totalled to 64,000 every week. Bus passengers contributed £1.8 million every week to Wolverhampton's retail economy. Transport for West Midlands were of the view that bus passengers should be at the heart of the vision for the City Centre. The Head of Network Delivery stated that thought there were three main influences on the demand for bus travel: -

- Walking time to the bus stop origin and destination
- Waiting time for the bus frequency and reliability
- Time on the bus length of journey

He commented that time was valuable, for every 1% longer a journey took, patronage could reduce by 2%.

On the specific proposals for the West Side Link scheme, he commented that 6.2 million journeys each year would be affected by a closure of Lichfield Street and Victoria Street. 122,000 passengers each week would be affected by the pedestrianisation proposals. The potential impact was increased walking times, waiting times could increase and the time on the bus would increase. They believed there was a potential that demand for bus travel would reduce and therefore there would be fewer people travelling into Wolverhampton.

A Councillor asked the Transport for West Midlands representatives about the concept of making bus travel free, which was a radical shift but had been implemented in some places. In response, they stated that certain routes in Wales had been made free at weekends and in other cities in Europe at all times. It did have a significant impact on the uptake of the patronage of people using the buses, the real question was over affordability. The Councillor responded that bus fares in Wolverhampton has risen well above the rate of inflation and needed to be more affordable to encourage their use. The Transport for West Midlands representative responded that it was important to correctly translate to people the cost of running a car and offer incentives. Tracking cars through smart cameras could show patterns of use and could help persuade people to use public transport as a viable alternative.

A Councillor asked how Transport for West Midlands were helping to tackle antisocial behaviour on the buses. He was aware there had been a reduction in Officers. In response, The Head of Network Delivery responded that generally using buses was a very safe option. There were only low levels of anti-social behaviour on the bus network. The bus by-laws meant they were able to train their own staff to appropriately use enforcement powers, which was similar to conductors on trains. The Councillor asked for the figures of how much of a reduction in staff there had been in the Safer Travel Partnership Team compared to the year 2015. The Head of Network Delivery undertook to provide the figures to the Councillor.

A Member for the Panel asked for the possibility of plants being placed in bus shelters. The Head of Network Delivery responded that he had in fact received an email earlier in the week on this very point and agreed that it was an initiative they wished to pursue.

A Member of the Panel expressed frustration that the advertised waiting times for buses did not always match reality. The Head of Network Delivery understood their frustration and commented that congestion was often to blame for the delays, which meant consistency throughout the day was hard to achieve.

A Councillor asked if there were any plans for all the buses on the network to offer contactless payment. The Head of Network Delivery responded that two bus companies did offer this method but none of the others. They were in discussion with the other companies about offering a system using a swift card, it was important to remember a large amount of bus users did not have access to debit or credit cards.

The Senior Regeneration Officer who was the Programme Manager for the Connected Places Programme gave a presentation on the programme which included the West Side Link Project. The Connected Places Strategy had been completed in 2017 to address concerns by stakeholders and investors about the poor quality public realm and connectivity within and around the City Centre. The delivery plan had identified a series of priorities which included, Westside Link, Great Spaces, Cleveland Boulevard, Leaves and Light, Springfield Campus Link and the Molineux Quarter. Funding opportunities for the Connected Places Programme were available from, the Future High Street Fund, the Heritage High Street Fund, the Black Country LEP and the West Midlands Combined Authority.

The Senior Regeneration Officer stated that the rationale behind the West Side Link Scheme had been due to the footfall decreasing by 2% against the same time in the

previous year and the vacancy rate being at 14% across the City Centre. "Do nothing" was not an option, the role of the City Centre needed to be re-imagined to ensure a vibrant, busy and successful centre. She described the concept of "Events City." Limited traffic flow through the core of the City gave the Council a unique opportunity to create a series of spaces in the City Centre that would allow the hosting of events. A refurbished Civic Halls at one side of the City and Westside at the other would provide a focus for a higher quality night time economy.

The Senior Regeneration Officer showed some artist impressions of the three phases of the West Side Link project. Phase 1 was concerning Victoria Street, Skinner Street, Salop Street and School Street. Phase 2 was Queen's Square and Lichfield Street. Phase 3 was the immediate area outside the Civic Halls. She listed the positive impacts of the West Side Link scheme as being the following: -

- Improved public realm and attractiveness of the City Centre to visitors especially young people
- Increased footfall
- Reduced vacancy rates and increase of business rates
- Create an environment and space to attract major events to the city
- Attract new investment into the Centre
- Increase walking and cycling as part of City's healthy living agenda

The Senior Regeneration Officer stated that extensive monitoring and modelling had been undertaken to assess the impact of the delivery of each of the three phases on the traffic network. Monitoring showed a high volume of taxis move through Queen Square and Lichfield Street without picking up or dropping off. It showed that 8 bus services currently run along Victoria Street and that all could be accommodated in School Street with minimal disruption to journey time and only a short additional walking distance to destinations. Modelling also showed that affected bus services, that currently ran through Queen Square could be rerouted and stop in adjoining streets.

The Senior Regeneration Officer commented that there would be an impact on the taxi ranks. Victoria Street rank would need to be replaced with a new provision with options being available at School Street and Darlington Street. In achieving the City ambition there would be a high demand for taxi services and it was felt a consolidated rank would be better for users. Car parking would not be reduced by the scheme, with access to two car parks only slightly changing.

The Senior Regeneration Officer referred to the public consultation that had taken place on the Westside Link Scheme. The public consultation had lasted for eight weeks. 240 responses had been received and 2 petitions. The statistics arising from the public consultation were 51% in favour of the scheme with 49% not in favour. The key themes arising from the consultation were, support for the creation of events space in the City, concern over the relocation of bus stops from Darlington Street, Queen's Square and Lichfield Street. There was also some concerns about a loss of disabled parking. In response to these concerns all bus routes had been modelled to

achieve minimal disruption to journey times and routes. Bus stops would be relocated a maximum of 3 minutes' walk from the existing stops. Any loss to disabled parking would be minimised and re-provided within the City Centre close to current and proposed amenities.

The Senior Regeneration Officer remarked that in response to the business consultation, letters of support had been received from Benson Eliot, Urban and Civic, Hortons Estates, Wolverhampton BID and the Grand Theatre. University of Wolverhampton and Wolverhampton Wanderers Football Club had expressed support through the Connected Places Stakeholders Group. Some of the key themes arising from the business consultation, were, that they believed footfall would be increased by an improved City Environment. Some independent businesses in Victoria Street had said they would expand their business if the scheme went ahead. There were some concerns about how servicing would continue and some concerns about how the delivery of the scheme would impact on footfall.

The Senior Regeneration Officer stated that as part of the stakeholders consultation the disabled groups had expressed that they did not wish to see the loss of disabled parking on Cheapside and Exchange Street. The Taxis and Private Hire consultees did not have any concerns about the loss of the taxi rank in Victoria Street. An issue they did raise was the extra journey time from the station to other parts of the City and the cost to customers. There had been a mixed response from the cycle forum. They had indicated that they would prefer cycle lanes to be demarcated to reduce conflict with pedestrians. St. Peter's Church had some concerns about access and parking for volunteers and the congregation both within the church gates and 4 disabled parking bays in Lich Gates. The Council had responded to say that 6 new disabled parking bays would be included in the proposed scheme in Wulfruna Street providing level access to the church. All disabled bays would be retained in Cheapside and permit parking in St Peters car park would be offered for volunteers. Access to formal cars wishing to access the Church would be managed by prior arrangement.

The Senior Regeneration Officer commented that the Youth Council had been consulted as part of their, "Take Over Day Debate". They had been overwhelmingly in support of the scheme with 90% voting in favour. They believed the scheme would bring more people into the City and improve the centre as a place of activity, leisure and entertainment. They had commented that more businesses would locate in the City Centre due to the increased footfall. 90% said that if the scheme went ahead they would come into the City Centre rather than go out of the City for leisure activities as they did currently.

The Senior Regeneration Officer outlined some timescales for delivery of the programme. The technical design stage was in progress for Victoria Street and contractor engagement. Works could potentially commence in October 2019. The Future High Street Fund Phase 2 application had been approved for progression to the next stage. The concept design and stakeholder engagement for the area outside the Civic Halls was being undertaken and the delivery programme would align with the Civic Halls Development Plan. On Queen's Square and Lichfield Street options for the removal of traffic were to be scoped. On Lichfield Street (East) – Extension of the phase 2 scheme through to Interchange, the Heritage High Street Action Zone bid expression of interest had been submitted.

A Panel Member asked for clarity on how many events had been held in the City Centre in the current year and how many were expected in the future. They expressed a concern that in order to progress the "Events City Model," there could be a detrimental effect on people travelling by bus into the City Centre. The extra walking time would mean that people would be less likely to use the bus. He had particular concerns about the impact on Cleveland Street and the congestion that could occur through the extra buses using the street. Another Member commented that the Mayor of the West Midlands had been clear that City Centres could not stay the same as they would continue to decline if they did so.

The Chair asked for some more information on marketing to be provided in the future. She was particularly interested in who the Council were trying to attract into the City Centre and how they intended to do this. It was important that the City's Development plans and in particular the Westside Development, linked in with the transport plans to get people across the City.

The Portfolio Holder for City Environment invited Cllr Phil Bateman to be part of the Member Reference Group he was forming on the West Side Link Project. Cllr Bateman accepted the Portfolio Holder's offer. The Portfolio Holder had already invited Cllr Paul Birch to be a Member of the Group. After a discussion it was agreed that Cllr Martin Waite should also sit on the Group. The Portfolio Holder wanted the Member Group to come up with solutions to the problems being highlighted. One of the areas they would be looking at was where the new bus stops would be located in the City Centre. He believed events were part of the equation for a successful City Centre. Debenhams closing was another warning sign that the Council had to try something different in the City Centre.

The Portfolio Holder for City Economy spoke in favour of the West Side Link Scheme. He believed it was clear that pedestrianisation was fundamental to ensuring a vibrant and sustainable City. The Council also had to take into account its responsibilities in relation to air quality, the green environment and climate change. He fully understood the need to make changes to the design of the scheme to enhance its desirability and tweaks afters its implementation but he was overall in favour of the proposals. The Chair commented that there was some serious questions which needed to be comprehensively answered in order to make the scheme work effectively.

Resolved:

- A) That Cllr Martin Waite be invited to sit as a Member on the newly formed informal Member Reference Group on the Public Realm / Westside Link and that he report back into the Scrutiny process.
- B) That the Stronger City Economy Panel receive more information at their next meeting in September 2019 on the marketing plans for the Public Realm / Westside Link project.
- C) That the Movement for Growth consultation be received by the Vibrant and Sustainable City Panel in the future.

- D) Information on how the Public Realm /Westside Link scheme will impact Cleveland Street should be received by the Vibrant and Sustainable City Scrutiny Panel in the future.
- E) That an update on the £23 million funding secured in the West Midlands Region for cycling investment be received by the Vibrant and Sustainable City Scrutiny Panel in the future.

6 Digital Infrastructure Strategy

The Head of Strategy introduced a report on the draft Digital Infrastructure Strategy, which was before the Panel as a pre-decision item. The report was scheduled to be received by the Cabinet on 11 September 2019. The reason why the Council was developing a Digital Infrastructure Strategy was due to its importance to local businesses and the wider economy; to be able to connect local residents to new opportunities and also the potential for the public sector to redesign and deliver services in new and innovative ways. There were three main pillars to the strategy. The first one was full fibre. Fibre was critical to enabling the system of 5G to work correctly. One of the initiatives the Council was undertaking was the local full fibre network scheme. They had secured nearly £5 million funding from Government to provide full fibre to 196 public sector sites across the City and to Social Housing Sites. The Council were promoting gigabit vouchers, which enabled local businesses to enable full fibre to the premises. A business was able to obtain up to £2,500 from the Government to upgrade their fibre broadband connections.

The Head of Strategy stated that the second pillar to the strategy was regarding wireless connectivity. Wolverhampton was part of the West Midlands Combined Authority Urban Connected Communities 5G Programme. Wolverhampton was to host the Black Country's first 5G testbed focusing initially around construction and potential to develop into public service delivery use cases. She commented that infrastructure was key to the strategy. The Council had secured European funding to upgrade the streetlights in the City. These lights would have a smart network attached to them allowing wireless networks, Wi-Fi meshes, 5G and the ability to plug-in sensors such as air quality and footfall.

The Head of Strategy stated that the cross-cutting pillar of the strategy was acknowledging that rolling out infrastructure could be difficult, such as having to dig up roads and put up masts. They needed to work with the mobile network operators and the public to roll out the infrastructure appropriately and ensure that the general public made best use of it when it had been installed.

The Portfolio Holder for City Economy spoke in support of the draft Digital Infrastructure Strategy. He saw endless opportunities in the potential for 5G connectivity to transform the City. He commended the Officers for their work.

A Member of the Panel praised the exciting developments outlined in the Council's draft Digital Infrastructure Strategy. They believed the new developments arising from the strategy would allow businesses to work smarter and would give more people the opportunity of being able to work at home. They believed a successful implementation of the strategy would bring significant change in the City. They wanted to ensure that the messages of the strategy were communicated effectively.

They did not believe that the good work being done in the City with eBay had been promoted as well as it could have been. Communications needed to be stronger and better.

Resolved:

- A) That an update on the Digital Infrastructure Strategy be received by the Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel at an appropriate time in the future.
- B) That Officers co-ordinate with the Council's Communication team on an effective communication and engagement plan promoting the benefits that the successful implementation of the Digital Infrastructure Strategy will bring to the City.
- 7 **Presentation on items on the Council's Forward Plan in the Remit of the Panel**The Chair commented that she had specifically asked for an item on the Council's forward plan so the Panel could consider items which fell within the remit of the Panel.

The Director for Regeneration stated that the City Learning Quarter and the Grand Theatre expansion plans would be considered by Cabinet on the 31 July 2019. The Civic Halls future operating model whilst currently scheduled to be received by the Council's Cabinet on 31 July 2019, would probably slip to the Cabinet meeting scheduled for September. Other items on the forward plan which fell within the remit of the Panel included, the former Sainsbury's St. George's site, Wolverhampton External Funding Strategy, i54 Western Extension Phase 2 Budget Approval, Southside Regeneration Strategy Update and the Black Country Plan (Draft for Consultation).

- 8 Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Review of the Year 2018/19
 The Briefing Note on the Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel review of the year 2018 /2019 was agreed.
- 9 Scrutiny Work Plan

The Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel Work Plan was agreed.

The meeting closed at 8:47pm.



Briefing Note



| Title: City Identity a | nd Marketing | | | |
|---------------------------------|--------------|----------------------|----------|--------------|
| Date: 2 nd September | 2019 | | | |
| Prepared by: Isobel | Woods | | | |
| Job Title: Head of E | nterprise | | | |
| Intended Audience: | Internal 🗵 | Partner organisation | Public 🗆 | Confidential |

Purpose

To share with Members the work that is underway to improve the identity of the City of Wolverhampton to key audiences and seek support for the approach. The focus, to build a strong brand for the city, reflecting the positive attributes and ambitious regeneration activities that are improving the communities, businesses and the place, of Wolverhampton.

Background

Unfairly, the city sometimes suffers from a negative perception through national surveys and some media reporting. This has led to a number of audiences outside of the city feeling discouraged from visiting Wolverhampton and has also led to some communities feeling disheartened about the city's future.

We are working hard to address this and in 2016 the Economic Growth Board, a partnership of public organisations, private enterprises and strategic businesses, put forward a proposition to create a new positive identity for Wolverhampton. The aim, to raise the positive changes occurring in the city though the ambitious regeneration programme and bring these to the attention of audiences outside of Wolverhampton and importantly, engage and connect these with local residents and business already in the city.

An insight exercise was commissioned capturing views about the city from a wide range of stakeholders. This detailed piece of work identified a number of unique attributes about Wolverhampton, features which then needed to be brought together in to a city identity. A design company was commissioned to create an identity for the city, that represented the positive qualities which make Wolverhampton unique.

The identity was shared with the Economic Growth Board in early 2017 and has now started to appear on a number of campaigns. Momentum has slowly been building, recognising that in order to establish a qualitative, meaningful place brand it needs further buy-in from key partners and stakeholders who have an interest in the city.

Insight research of Wolverhampton

The research identified a number of qualities and challenges which needed to be captured and addressed

- **City value** the city portrays a warmth and friendliness from the people who live here. There is a history of honesty, endeavour, enterprise and evolution. A strong resilience as communities have taken on and responded to changes
- Changes underway the city has engaging partnerships (university, businesses, communities), it has modern transport connections, strong art and cultural offer and significant investment in regeneration
- **Challenges** views were often shared with some degree of cynicism, actions were sometimes uncaring and occasional we 'self-harm' the city's identify.

The city needed to have an identity that moved the pride expressed in the past, into the present and the future. We want to be known as a city which is doing things for 'us', and not 'them' and one which has a narrative of 'can do', rather than 'used to'

The findings were brought together, showing Wolverhampton is a city which has:

The spirit of possibility

The people of Wolverhampton have a unique spirit that you won't find elsewhere. The city is open to new ideas and new thinking which unlocks and embraces collective potential as individuals, each with something new and valuable to give. The city thinks big but we keep our feet on the ground harnessing the spirit of possibility.

Qualities are, original, spirited, together

Audiences and mindsets:

- a) Residents are advocated
- b) Businesses are innovators
- c) Students are free thinkers
- d) Visitors are explorers

Progress

The next stage was to take these and educate, surprise, excite, sell, showcase, inform, welcome and build pride, with an ambition of building a positive reputation for the City of Wolverhampton.

An identity was needed to define and create awareness and understanding of what the City of Wolverhampton means, one that would bring value when used with or linked to other brand and organisations. It needed to be an umbrella brand.

Current position

In order to establish the brand a number of key components were identified:

- An identity which represented the city's qualities
- Momentum to create focus and help prioritise it as an element we need to build a reputation for
- Clear communication plan to connect this with our audience.

To ensure the application of the identity is consistent and in line with the principles, brand guidelines have been produced.

A soft launch was undertaken during the Visitor Conference programme in 2017 with the promotional video shared at the 2017 Business Breakfast. The brand has continued to be a feature in the city's wider conference programme across Residents, Visitor and Business in 2018, and now in 2019.

Marketing Strategy

To date the focus has been to embed the brand in a number of key activities, events and campaigns which the council has led on. A sample of these have been attached, further examples will be shared in the presentation at the board.

We aim to reach a range of target audiences including:

- Residents
- Visitors
- Students
- Businesses
- Investors
- Government
- Media
- Opinion formers

Our short-term objective is to communicate key brand messages to increase awareness and shape perception. In the longer term, by helping to generate strategic, real life activity and events that deliver coherent long-term brand experience, it will strengthen the city's positive brand.

Over the coming months the identity needs to be embedded by key stakeholders and interested partners. This will involve targeted engagement, management and support, and awareness of activities. Current resources and capacity within the council are being reviewed to understand how this will be actioned.

Scrutiny Work Programme

Scrutiny Board

The Board will have responsibility for scrutiny functions as they relate to:

Combined Authority, Future Customer, Future Performance and Communications

| Date of Meeting | Item Description | Lead Report Author | Notes |
|----------------------|---|--|--|
| 10 September 2019 | Performance Management Annual report | Sarah Campbell | |
| | Update of recommendations from the Flood Review | Chelsea Sibley | |
| | Annual scrutiny report | Julia Cleary | |
| | Update on plans for Brexit | John Denley | |
| 8 October 2019 | Recommendations from the Scrutiny Review into Violent Crime | Cllr Obaida Ahmed, John Denley and | |
| | Volunteering in the City (Provisional) | Julia Cleary | Cllr Philip Bateman recommended this as an item at SCE Scrutiny Panel, see minutes 20 Nov 2018 for description |
| | Update from Chairs and Vice-Chairs of Scrutiny Panels | | · |
| | Civic Halls Business Development Plan and Generic Update on Project | Richard Lawrence | Agenda Item No: |
| | | | 0: N N |

| 10 December 2019 | Update from Chairs and Vice-Chairs of Scrutiny Panels | |
|------------------|--|--|
| 14 January 2020 | Update from Chairs and Vice-Chairs of Scrutiny Panels | |
| 10 March 2020 | Update from Chairs and Vice-Chairs of Scrutiny Panels | |
| 21 April 2020 | Cyber Security Update Update from Chairs and Vice-Chairs of Scrutiny Panels | |

Scrutiny Reviews

- 1. Fire Safety Ongoing
- 2. Reducing Violent Crime Cllr Ahmed in Chair Ongoing.
- 3. Mini Scrutiny Reviews with Youth Council based on Make Your Mark
- 4. Autism Review
- 5. Review into CAMHS
- 6. Fuel Poverty Review

Scrutiny Board – Terms of Reference

- a. To arrange for the consideration of forthcoming Executive Decisions published in accordance with the Access to Information Procedure Rules with a view to identifying issues for early discussion with the Cabinet and/or scrutiny prior to decisions being made.
- b. The Board will oversee the operation of the call-in mechanisms with the Panels being responsible for hearing those call-ins related to them terms of reference. When the call-in relates to an overarching policy framework / budget issue or a matter that falls within the remit of more

than one scrutiny panel it will default to the Scrutiny Board. Further, if the issue is considered to be of particular significance, either the Chair or Vice Chair of the Scrutiny Board can ask for it to come to the Board.

- d. The Board will oversee the work programmes of Scrutiny Panels to avoid duplication of work and to ensure coherence of approach to cross-cutting policy themes. The Board may determine that one named Panel shall take lead responsibility for a cross-cutting policy theme or may determine that the work be shared between one or more named Panels.
- e. The Board will ensure coherence between the policy development work of the named Panels and their role in the consideration of reports received from external auditors and external regulatory Inspectors.
- f. The Board will make recommendations to the Cabinet on the allocation of budgetary and employee resources held centrally for the purpose of supporting scrutiny work.
- g. The Board will ensure that good practices and methods of working are shared between Panels and in particular will seek to optimise the inclusion of citizens, partners and stakeholders in the work of Scrutiny.
- h. The Board will review or scrutinise non-Cabinet business and may make reports or recommendations to the Council. The Board will consider policy and due process and will not scrutinise individual decisions made by Regulatory or other Committees particularly those quasi-judicial decisions relating to development control, licensing etc. which have been delegated by the Council. The Board will not act as an appeal body in respect of non-Cabinet functions.
- The Board will oversee the work of any Councillors appointed to act as lead members or 'champions' in respect of any specific priority tasks or areas of policy development identified by the Council.
- j. The Board or another relevant scrutiny panel will consider any petition that contains 2,500-4,999 signatures with a view to making recommendations for action by employees or review by the Executive as appropriate.

Sensitivity: NOT PROTECTIVELY MARKED

k. The Board will undertake the tracking and monitoring of scrutiny review recommendations.

L. The Board will oversee the coordination of the budget scrutiny process.

Page 22

Our Council Scrutiny Panel Work Programme 2019-2020

The Panel has responsibility for Scrutiny functions as they relate to, Strategic Financial Services, Revenues and Benefits, Strategic Procurement, The HUB, Audit, Human Resources, Corporate Administration, Democracy, Corporate Landlord, Transformation and ICT

| Date of Meeting | Item Description | Lead Report Author | Notes |
|--------------------|---|--|--|
| 4 September 2019 | Briefing on Universal Credit – update on transition | Heather Clarke, Service Development Manager | Follow up from previous recommendations - update on activities aimed at supporting moving to Universal Credit in Wolverhampton and to mitigate any negative consequences from the rollout |
| | Treasury Management-Annual Report 2018-2019 and Activity Monitoring Quarter One 2019-2020 | Claire Nye, Director of Finance | Information about the Council's treasury management Activity |
| | Cabinet Member for Resources - Portfolio Holder Briefing Session – Cllr Louise Miles | | Briefing on priorities and questions from the panel. |
| 20 November 2019 | Chair of Audit and Risk Committee – Progress report - Cllr Alan Butt | | Briefing on progress against performance targets |
| | Strategic Asset Plan 2018-23 – progress report | Julia Nock, Head of Assets | The Head of Assets to present report to include details of the progress made by the different workstreams detailed in the Strategic Asset Plan 2018-23 and also give a clear distinction between |

| | | | land and property ownership when giving an overview of the Council's property estate by asset type – |
|--------------------|---|---|---|
| | Draft Budget and Medium-Term Financial Strategy 2020 -2021 | Claire Nye, Director of Finance | |
| | Rapid Development Platform | Andy Hoare Digital Transformation Director | Briefing on the system, current progress and the benefits of the platform and next steps and why. |
| 15 January 2020 | Digital Printing Service – update | Gail Rider – Head of ICT | Review the opportunities and competitiveness of providing print services outside of the local authority, operating on a commercial basis Put in place mechanisms to secure all internal printing requirements are provided in-house, removing the opportunity for staff to commission print work outside of the authority Improve the kitchen facilities for DPS in line with the rest of the authority's amenities |
| | Treasury Management Activity Monitoring - Mid Year Review 2019- 2020 | Claire Nye, Director of Finance | |
| January 2020 (tbc) | Specific Reserves Working Group (date to confirmed) | Claire Nye, Director of Finance | To receive a detailed report on specific reserves. |

| | | | 2. To review and scrutinise the balances and movements of the council's specific reserves to ensure that they are appropriately established and required. To make recommendation or |
|---------------|---------------------|---------------------------------|--|
| | | | comment to Cabinet on matters arising from the review and scrutiny of specific reserves. |
| 11 March 2020 | Treasury Management | Claire Nye, Director of Finance | |

Future Items - dates tbc

- 1. Assessment and evaluation of the Smart Working Policy Denise Pearce, Head of Human Resource. That the Scrutiny Panel undertake an assessment and evaluation of the Smart Working Policy. Information on performance management and data on appraisals should also be included as part of the report date tbc.
- 2. Community Asset Transfer: Policy and Strategy Review: Julia Nock, Head of Assets due to be presented to Cabinet on 16.10.19.
- 3. Follow up from Enforcement Agents and Council Tax Item consideration of where multiple debts occur.

Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel Work Programme

The Panel will have responsibility for Scrutiny functions as they relate to - Enterprise and Skills, City Development, Visitor Economy, Adult and Cultural Learning, Economic Inclusion and Service Development.

| Date of Meeting | Item Description | Lead Report Author | Notes |
|---------------------|--|-----------------------------|--|
| 2 September 2019 | Branding and Marketing Strategy for the City of Wolverhampton | Isobel Woods / Ian Fegan | City Centre and wider Wolverhampton branding and marketing strategy. Ian Fegan request to attend. How is Wolverhampton sold to encourage investment. |
| | Westside Link / Public Realm Proposals | | To respond to questions raised at the Panel meeting in July 2019. |
| 25 November 2019 | Apprenticeships Update Skills, Employment, Enterprise Draft Budget | Angela McKeever | Update as resolved at the Panel last year. Particular focus on uptake numbers, effectiveness and overall career pathways. Data analysis. |
| | | | |

Sensitivity: NOT PROTECTIVELY MARKED

| January/ February 2020 | Inward Investment | | To include communications angle. |
|---------------------------|--|---------------|----------------------------------|
| | City Commission Update | | |
| March 2020 | Review of recommendations throughout the year. | Heather Clark | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

Potential Future items: -

- 1. Policy implications from West Midlands Combined Authority/Regional/National or International Sources
- 2. How do we monitor our communications?

Vibrant and Sustainable City Scrutiny Panel Work Programme

The Panel will have responsibility for Scrutiny functions as they relate to: -

Operational Services, Public Realm, Commercial Services, Regulatory Services (policy), City Housing, Planning (policy), Strategic Transport, Keeping the city clean, Keeping the city moving, Improving the city housing offer and Strategic Asset Management.

| Date of Meeting | Item Description | Lead Report Author | Notes |
|--------------------------|---|--|--|
| Meeting 5 September 2019 | Burial Places in Wolverhampton Crematorium booking system, waiting times and delays particularly during the winter season Housing Strategy – Full Draft Full review of Housing Allocations Policy Empty Homes Policy and Strategy Action Plan Keep the Street Neat Briefing Note | Steve Woodward Steve Woodward Kate Martin Mila Simpson Helen Scullard Colin Parr | (As requested by Health Scrutiny Panel) (As requested by Health Scrutiny Panel) |
| | | | |

| 7 November 2019 | Processes for obtaining s.106 money including chasing once agreed The Condition of the Roads (Including Potholes) in Wolverhampton Draft Budget | John Roseblade | As requested by Cllr Waite at Scrutiny Board |
|-----------------|--|---|--|
| | Response to Transport Questions rasised on the Public Realm, Transport and Linking the City at the Stronger City Economy Scrutiny Panel on the 16 July 2019. | John Roseblade / Marianne Page | |
| | Briefing note on Border Development | Michele Ross | |
| 30 January 2020 | WV Living – Briefing Note | | |
| | Wolverhampton Homes | | |
| | Walsall Housing Growth Corridor | | |
| 19 March 2020 | | | |

Potential Future Items: -

- 1. Impact of Average Speed Cameras
- 2. Update on plans for the Hickman Avenue Site and potential changes to Willenhall Road
- 3. Strategy for exploiting the most out of the Canal Network
- 4. Bike Sharing Scheme Plans
- 5. Councillor Portal Development (as requested by Portfolio Holder during Q & A Session)
- 6. Homelessness
- 7. Royal Hospital Phase 1+ 2

Health Scrutiny Panel

The Panel will have responsibility for Scrutiny functions as they relate to: -

- All health-related issues, including liaison with NHS Trusts, Clinical Commissioning Groups, Health and Wellbeing Board and Healthwatch.
- All functions of the Council contained in the National Health Service Act 2006, to all regulations and directions made under the Health and Social Care Act 2001, the Local Authority (Overview and Scrutiny Committees Health Scrutiny Functions) Regulations 2002,
- The Health and Social Care Act 2012 and related regulations.
- Reports and recommendations to relevant NHS bodies, relevant health service providers, the Secretary of State or Regulators.
- Initiating the response to any formal consultation undertaken by relevant NHS Trusts and Clinical Commissioning Groups or other health providers or commissioners on any substantial development or variation in services.
- Participating with other relevant neighbouring local authorities in any joint scrutiny arrangements of NHS Trusts providing cross border services.
- Decisions made by or actions of the Health and Wellbeing Board.
- Public Health Intelligence and Evidence
- Public Health Health Protection and NHS Facing
- Public Health Transformation
- Public Health Commissioning
- Healthier City
- Mental Health
- Commissioning Mental Health and Disability
- HeadStart Programme

| Date of Meeting | Item Description | Lead Report Author | Notes |
|-------------------------|--|-----------------------------|---|
| 12 September 2019 | Tettenhall Wood GP Surgery Consultation | CCG | |
| | The Royal Wolverhampton NHS Trust - Quality Accounts | RWT – Alison Dowling | In the Quality Accounts, the National Audits showed significant non-compliance by RWT in a few areas, the |
| | National Audit of Care at the End of Life | RWT | Panel wishes to look at progress in these areas. |
| | Out of Area Sexual Health | Ravi Seehra | |
| | Verbal Update on Brexit Preparations | All present | |
| 7 November 2019 | GP appointment waiting times – involve Wolverhampton Healthwatch | CCG – Helen Hibbs | |
| | CCG Annual Report | Steven Marshall | |
| | Draft Budget | | |
| | Public Health Annual Report | Public Health – John Denley | |

| | Healthwatch Annual Report | Tracey Cresswell | |
|--------------------|--|---|--|
| 16 January 2020 | Reconfiguration of hyper acute and acute stroke services | CCG / Royal Wolverhampton NHS Trust | |
| | Review of the impact of the new Medical Examiner Role and the Registrar's Office at Newcross Hospital | Royal Wolverhampton NHS Trust | |
| | Cancer Screening | Royal Wolverhampton NHS Trust / Public Health | |
| | Accident and Emergency | Royal Wolverhampton NHS Trust / CCG | |
| | STP (Sustainability and Transformation Plans) | | |
| | Maternity Services – Quality Assurance | Royal Wolverhampton NHS Trust | |
| | Minutes and Report from the Adults and Safter City Scrutiny Panel on Alcohol and Drugs Strategy | Earl Piggott-Smith | |
| 5 March 2020 | Mortality Statistics | RWT | |

| • | Patient Participation Groups | |
|---|---|---|
| • | Pharmaceutical Ordering (Provisional) | |
| • | West Midlands Ambulance | To address priorities identified in the Quality accounts and in particularly those on Maternity Care in the pre-hospital environment. |

Potential Future Items: -

- 1. Black Country Partnership NHS Foundation Trust Merger Possible an informal meeting will be arranged
- 2. West Park Hospital (Suggested by Chair of Healthwatch) Will be a site visit
- 3. June 2020 Review of the new Patient Experience, Engagement and Public Involvement Strategy.
- 4. Primary Care CCG
- 5. Healthy Child Programme

Adults and Safer City Scrutiny Panel

The Panel will have responsibility for scrutiny functions as they relate to: -

Older people assessment and care management, Financial support services, Community Safety, Libraries and community hubs, Independent living centre, Commissioning older people, Carers support and All age disabilities.

| Date of | Item Description | Lead Report Author | Notes |
|--------------------|--|---|--|
| Meeting | | | |
| 17 September 2019 | Wolverhampton Safeguarding Children Board (WSCB) & Safeguarding Adults Board Annual Report | Victoria Bowles, Wolverhampton Safeguarding Children Board Manager | The purpose is to present a draft of the Wolverhampton Safeguarding Adult Board's (WSAB) Annual Report to inform the panel of safeguarding activity and to update on progress made against the priorities for that period. |
| | Principal Social Worker Annual Report – update | Louise Haughton, Principal Social Worker | |
| | Adult Social Care Workforce Health Check | Louise Haughton, Principal Social Worker | |
| | Local Account 2018- 2019 | David Watts | |
| October 2019 (tbc) | Cllr Linda Leach, Cabinet Member Adult Services and Cllr Jasbir Jaspal, Cabinet Member Health – briefing on priorities | David Watts, Director of Education and John Denley, Director of Public Health | Briefing on key priorities and questions from the panel. |
| 12 November 2019 | Draft Budget and Medium -Term Financial Strategy 2020 – 2021 | Clair Nye, Director of Finance | |

| | Safer Wolverhampton Partnership Annual Report 2018-2019 – background, what it does, who is on it etc. | Mark Taylor Andy Beard Lynsey Kelly John Denley, Director of Public Health | |
|-----------------|---|--|--|
| | Transforming Care – update on progress | David Watts, Director of Adults Services | |
| | Update on Alcohol and Drugs Strategy | John Denley, Director of Public Health | |
| 28 January 2020 | Joint Dementia Strategy Update | | Update on progress of annual strategy against original aims and performance targets |
| | Adult Education Service | Joanne Keatley, Head of Adult Education | Briefing on service priorities and progress against key performance targets. |
| | Blue Badge Scheme – update report | Lisa Taylor, Head of Service Improvement (Customer Services) | The Head of Customer Service to present a report to the panel 24 September 2019 detailing progress in responding to the issues highlighted in the report and specifically on changes to the eligibility criteria and delays in the assessment process. |
| 24 March 2020 | Proposed changes to charges for non - residential services (pre- decision scrutiny) | Helen Winfield, Head of Community Financial Support | The Council has the right to charge for adult social care and support under the Care Act 2014 for people who request |

| | τ |
|---|----------|
| (| σ |
| • | Œ |
| | Q |
| | a |

| | | the Council arrange their care and support. |
|--|---|---|
| Better Care Fund - update on publication of national guidance. | David Watts, Director of Adults Services | |
| Emergency Planning Response (exempt) | John Denley, Director of Public Health | |

Potential Future Items: -

- Youth Violence Scrutiny Review Cllr Ahmed to brief panel on key findings and recommendations.
- Invite David Jamieson or representative of Police and Crime Commissioner

Children, Young People and Families Scrutiny Panel

The Panel will have responsibility for scrutiny functions as they relate to: -

Children in need/child protection, Looked after children, Early help 0-5, Early help 5-18, Youth offending, Children's commissioning, School planning and resources and Standards and vulnerable pupils.

| Date of Meeting | Item Description | Lead Report Author | Notes |
|--------------------|---|--|---|
| 19 June 2019 | Youth Justice Plan (predecision scrutiny) | Rachel King, Head of Service Specialist Support | |
| | HeadStart Sustainability Planning Update (pre- decision scrutiny) | Mai Gibbons, HeadStart Contracts Manager | The panel to review progress the delivery of the objectives and priorities detailed in the plan and also work done to develop a strategy for April 2019 |
| | CYP Strategic Priorities and Improvement Plan | Louise Haughton, Senior Social Worker | The panel to review progress the delivery of the objectives and priorities detailed in the plan and also work done to develop a strategy for April 2019. |
| | Elective Home Education England – CWC response to consultation | Robert Hart, Head of Service Inclusion Support | 2 April 2019 the DfE published a consultation on proposed legislation concerning children not in school. The consultation closes on 24 June 2019. Legislation unlikely to change for 2 – 3 years. CWC response to the o |
| | | | Revised Government guidance issued 2 April 2019. This guidance will be reviewed by December 2020. |

| Early Years Update – Outcome of Peer Review Children's Workforce Health | Amanda Newbold, Senior School Improvement Advisor | |
|--|---|--|
| Children's Worldorge Haalth | | |
| Check 2019 | Louise Haughton, Principal Social Worker | |
| Cabinet Member Briefing - Cllr John Reynolds | | |
| Children & Young People Positive Engagement Strategy (pre-decision scrutiny) | Andrew Wolverson, Head of Service People | |
| Transforming Children's Services Programme | Andrew Wolverson, Head of Service People | |
| Cabinet Member Briefing – Cllr Michael Hardacre | | |
| Children and Young People's Social Work Self- Evaluation Refresh 2019/20 | Louise Haughton, Principal Social Worker | |
| Draft Budget and Medium- Term Financial Strategy 2020 -2021 | Claire Nye, Director of Finance | |
| | abinet Member Briefing - Ilr John Reynolds hildren & Young People ositive Engagement trategy (pre-decision crutiny) ransforming Children's ervices Programme abinet Member Briefing – Ilr Michael Hardacre hildren and Young eople's Social Work Self- valuation Refresh 2019/20 raft Budget and Medium- erm Financial Strategy | abinet Member Briefing - Ilr John Reynolds hildren & Young People ositive Engagement trategy (pre-decision crutiny) ransforming Children's ervices Programme abinet Member Briefing – Ilr Michael Hardacre hildren and Young eople's Social Work Self- valuation Refresh 2019/20 raft Budget and Medium- erm Financial Strategy Andrew Wolverson, Head of Service People Andrew Wolverson, Head of Service People Louise Haughton, Principal Social Worker Claire Nye, Director of Finance |

| | School Organisation Review - Primary and Secondary School | Bill Hague, Head of School Organisation | |
|-----------------|--|---|--|
| 22 January 2020 | Culture of Belonging (school exclusions) | Robert Hart, Head of Service Inclusion Support | |
| | Update on alternative education provision and Pupil Referral Units | Adrian Leach Head of Special Educational Needs and Disability | |
| | Unregistered independent schools and out of school settings | Amanda Newbold, Senior School Improvement Advisor, and Dawn Williams (Head of Safeguarding)Mark Heywood, Headteacher, The Royal – to be invited as a witness | |
| 18 March 2020 | Review of Early Intervention and Prevention | Alison Montgomery, Head of Strengthening Families People | |
| | School Improvement Report Annual Plan | Amanda Newbold, Senior School Improvement Advisor | |
| | Wolverhampton Safeguarding Children Board (WSCB) & Safeguarding Adults Board Annual Report | Victoria Bowles,Wolverhampton Safeguarding Children Board Manager | |

Potential Future Items: -

- Apprenticeship and youth unemployment Angela McKeever
 Supporting unaccompanied asylum-seeking children briefing paper Alison Hind

Work Plan Version: 22/08/19 14:17